NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

SUBCOMMITTEE ON NATURAL DISASTER INSURANCE LEGISLATION

SAVANNAH, GEORGIA
MARCH 1, 2007
MINUTES
The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Subcommittee on Natural Disaster Insurance Legislation met at the Hyatt Savannah Hotel & Towers in Savannah, Georgia, on Thursday, March 1, 2007, at 10:30 a.m.

Rep. Pat Patterson of Florida, acting chair of the Subcommittee, presided.

Other members of the Subcommittee present were:




Sen. Steven Geller, FL

Rep. George Keiser, ND


Assem. Ivan Lafayette, NY


Sen. William J. Larkin, Jr., NY

Del. Harvey Morgan, VA

Other legislators present were:  


Rep. Donna Stone, DE


Rep. Fulton Sheen, MI

Sen. Ruth Teichman, KS

Assem. Nancy Calhoun, NY

Rep. Shirley Bowler, LA

Rep. Robert Godshall, PA

Rep. Nancy Sullivan, ME

Rep. Gini Milkey, VT


Sen. Alan Sanborn, MI

Also in attendance were:


Susan Nolan, Nolan Associates, NCOIL Executive Director


Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director 


Kevin Horan, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Relations


Mike Humphreys, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education, Life, Health, and 
Workers’ Compensation Insurance

MINUTES

The Subcommittee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of its November 9, 2006, meeting in Napa Valley, California.

NATURAL DISASTER LEGISLATION
JoAnne Kron of Allstate Insurance Companies overviewed congressional natural disaster insurance activity.  She said lawmakers had introduced bills that would, among other things:

· require that the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) make available multi-peril insurance coverage, contingent on local land-use requirements and subject to caps
· establish a federal reinsurance catastrophe fund and direct the Comptroller General to study the NFIP and hurricane-related flooding 

· create a bipartisan commission, composed of Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) and National Oceanic and Atmospheric Association (NOAA) representatives, among others, that would assess current insurance markets, analyze future U.S. catastrophe risk, and recommend legislative and regulatory changes to improve availability and affordability of coverage
· amend IRS tax code to allow property-casualty insurers to set aside tax-deferred catastrophe reserves to pay future natural disaster claims
· require disclosure by insurers to protect consumers against hurricane-damaged cars

Ms. Kron also overviewed 2006 and 2007 state natural catastrophe initiatives.  She said Florida, Hawaii, and Louisiana passed legislation in 2006 that supports a national catastrophe reinsurance fund.  She said Louisiana also enacted bills that, among other things, 1) request the state Senate President to authorize the Senate to engage in education efforts regarding availability and affordability of coverage in Louisiana; 2) establish an insurance property-casualty task force; and 3) request the House and Senate Insurance Committees to meet jointly in order to consider the purpose and structure of Citizens, the state insurer of last resort.  
In addition, Ms. Kron said, California, Maryland, Mississippi, New Hampshire, North Carolina, Tennessee, and Virginia enacted other catastrophe-related laws in 2006, including bills that, among other things, 1) promote mitigation; 2) address concerns regarding the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP), as well as encourage community participation in the NFIP; and 3) provide for mediation and alternative-dispute resolution procedures.       
BUILDING CODES
Rep. Keiser said a proposed Model State Uniform Building Code, which he sponsored, would apply statewide structural building requirements that used the latest technical information.  He said it also would provide for stricter standards in areas of high-hazard for wind, flood, and earthquake and would create a framework for building code regulation.
By way of background, Rep. Keiser said the Subcommittee had not addressed the issue in-depth at the 2006 Annual Meeting due to time constraints.  He said strong building codes were critical to successful state mitigation programs, and he urged the Subcommittee to adopt the proposal.
Representatives of the NFIP, Institute for Business & Home Safety (IBHS), insurers, and insurance 

agents, among others, expressed strong support for the draft model.

Following further discussion, the Subcommittee unanimously voted to adopt the model and refer it to the Property-Casualty Insurance Committee for its consideration the following day. 
NAIC NATURAL CATASTROPHE ACTIVITY

Ray Spudeck of the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation overviewed recent activity of the National Association of Insurance Commissioners’ (NAIC) Catastrophe Insurance Working Group.  He said regulators were continuing their deliberations regarding a national mega-catastrophe system, and he thanked the Subcommittee for its initial comments on Layer One of the NAIC plan, which legislators conveyed prior to the December 2006 NAIC Winter Meeting.
Mr. Spudeck said the Working Group would address several new proposals at its upcoming Spring Meeting, including a plan by Utah Insurance Commissioner Kent Michie and a proposal by Florida Insurance Commissioner Kevin McCarty, chair of the NAIC Working Group.                       
Mr. Spudeck said the NAIC Property-Casualty (C) Committee and the Catastrophe Insurance Working Group met recently to consider options for spreading risk, including establishment of multi-state catastrophe funds or similar cross-border relationships.  He said regulators also considered issues regarding building codes and residual market mechanisms.
Sen. Geller commented that a regional catastrophe fund was unfeasible.  He also expressed concern that the NAIC was pursuing a plan that would set a high, greater than 1-in-100-year attachment point before triggering a catastrophe backstop.  He said this would be problematic because insurers, at least in Florida, are only required to reserve for a 1-in-100-year storm, so requiring insurers to assume any loss above that would mean consumers ultimately pay more.  He referred to this as a “political nonstarter.”  Mr. Spudeck responded that the issue was controversial.

FLORIDA REFORMS

Sen. Geller overviewed House Bill 1-A, signed by Florida Governor Charlie Crist on January 25, that addressed the state’s availability and affordability insurance crisis.  Key elements of the complex plan, Sen. Geller said, pertained to coverage mandates, the state hurricane catastrophe fund, the state insurer of last resort, mitigation and building code efforts, rate filings, and reinsurance collateral.    
Regarding coverage mandates, Sen. Geller said the reforms require insurers that currently write only private passenger auto insurance in Florida—but offer homeowners’ coverage in at least one other state—to begin also writing homeowners’ coverage in Florida.

Regarding the Hurricane Catastrophe Fund, Sen. Geller said the new law expands the fund through the 2009 hurricane season and repeals a previously authorized 25 percent rapid cash buildup.

Regarding Citizens Property Insurance Company, the insurer of last resort, Sen. Geller said the legislation eliminates a requirement that Citizens offer non-competitive rates; delays certain already-approved surcharges and rescinds an already-approved rate increase; authorizes Citizens to provide commercial coverage statewide and to write multi-peril coverage in high-risk areas where it writes only wind coverage; and expands the lines of insurance that Citizens may assess when it needs additional funds.

Regarding mitigation and building codes, Sen. Geller said the law eliminates the Florida Panhandle’s building code exemption; requires development of a uniform mitigation verification inspection form that insurers must use to determine wind insurance discounts; establishes various training requirements for insurance professionals; and prohibits changes to state building code standards unless those changes strengthen the code.

Regarding rate filings, Sen. Geller said the reforms:

· eliminate the state’s flex-rating law

· prohibit, in most instances, an insurer from filing a rate on a use-and-file basis
· require every residential property insurer in the state to make rate filings that take into account a company’s anticipated savings as a result of the expanded Hurricane Catastrophe Fund—the savings will be calculated using a state-set “presumed factor”
· prohibit an insurer from considering its costs of buying private-sector reinsurance when making a rate filing

· suspend an insurer’s ability to seek arbitration when the Office of Insurance Regulation disapproves a rate filing.

Regarding reinsurance collateral, Sen. Geller said the legislation authorizes the Office of Insurance Regulation to reduce or eliminate collateral requirements for reinsurers domiciled in other countries, based on financial strength and other criteria.

David Foy of the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation said the Office would soon release the “presumed factor” Sen. Geller referenced, and he spoke to the importance of catastrophe modeling in determining rates.   

Legislators and interested parties discussed the Florida changes.  Marsha Cohen of the Reinsurance Association of America (RAA) and Brad Kading of the Association of Bermuda Insurers and Reinsurers (ABIA) expressed concern regarding the law’s impact on the private reinsurance market and said that reinsurance capacity was increasing.    

NAIC MEGA-CATASTROPHE PLAN
Ms. Thorson overviewed recent NCOIL-NAIC discussions regarding a proposed NAIC plan to establish a national mega-catastrophe system.  She said that in 2006 the Subcommittee agreed to review the proposed plan and convey initial comments to regulators as the Subcommittee proceeded with its discussions.  She said that following the 2006 NCOIL Annual Meeting, the Subcommittee sent the NAIC Catastrophe Insurance Working Group its remarks regarding Layer One of the proposal, which she said addressed items including insurance contracts, mitigation, and tax-deferred catastrophe reserves.
Ms. Thorson noted that Layer Two would rest responsibility on optional state or regional catastrophe funds and Layer Three would place final responsibility on a federal catastrophe backstop should a newly created Federal Natural Catastrophe Commission determine such a need.
Don Griffin of the Property-Casualty Insurance Association of America (PCI) said PCI believed that some states may benefit from a catastrophe fund but that such a mechanism should not allow cross-subsidization of rates.  Sen. Geller commented on the practical impossibility of regional funds, as well as the need for a federal mechanism.
The Subcommittee discussed issues related to commenting on Layer Two of the NAIC draft.  Sen. Geller moved that the Subcommittee convey its support for the layer’s mandatory mitigation requirements, which he said were in addition to the initiatives proposed in Layer One, as well as the Subcommittee’s recognition that catastrophe funds may be appropriate in some states and that regional mechanisms seemed unfeasible but NCOIL would be willing to explore them further.
Assem. Lafayette and Sen. Geller dialogued regarding the Subcommittee’s purpose in offering support for catastrophe funds.  Rep. Keiser moved that the Spring Meeting minutes reflect that the Subcommittee considered the NAIC plan but chose not offer comments at the time.  He suggested that the Subcommittee simply monitor NAIC activity going forward. 

Sen. Geller withdrew his motion to send a response to regulators and expressed frustration regarding the pace at which the Subcommittee reviewed natural disaster insurance issues.  He questioned whether it was the Subcommittee’s intent to develop a catastrophe plan.

Rep. Keiser responded that taking action on certain elements of the NAIC proposal, such as the need for strong building codes, did constitute taking a stand, and he suggested that the Subcommittee develop a mitigation package for state implementation.    

Sen. Geller said he would submit, in accordance with the 30-day deadline rule, a catastrophe plan for Subcommittee consideration at the July Summer Meeting.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:00 p.m.
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